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OFFICE BEARERS 2002 
President  Judi Hay  BN 
Secretary  Dave Lotty UR 
Treasurer  Peter Newton NC 
 
Board   
   Technical Dick Ogilvie UR 
   Promotion Lyn Malmgron SH 
   Newsletter Ron Pallas UR  
   Coaching John Porter BN 
   Juniors  vacant 
   Development Mike Weller GO 
 
Newsletter Editor Ron Pallas UR 
Magazine Reporter Ron Pallas UR 
Events Officer Dave Lotty UR 
Mapping Officer Dave Lotty UR 
Technical Officer Dick Ogilvie UR 
Promotion Officer Lyn Malmgron SH 
Schools Officer Lyn Malmgron SH 
Statistician  Ken Sinclair WH 
Selectors  Judi Hay  BN 
  Dave Lotty UR 
  Nick Dent  CC  
Coaching Coordinator  

 John Porter BN 
Junior Squad 
   Coach  John Porter BN  
   Coordinator Dave Lotty UR 
Senior Squad 
   Coordinator Linda Sesta UR  
MetrO League  
   Secretary Frank Assenza BN 
   Commissioners Sheralee Bailey BN 
  Dave Lotty UR 
  Judi Hay  BN 
 
OFA Councillor Judi Hay  BN 
 
Auditor  Tom Nolan 
 
Professional Officer Dave Lotty 
Part Time Development Officer 
  Lyn Malmgron 
__________________________________________
_ 
PRESIDENT 
In my last year as President I have again enjoyed 
orienteering in NSW. 
 
The year started as usual with the Midsummer Melee 
and Soft Shoe Shuffle, followed by the O'Shea 2 
Days.  These events are always social as well as a 
lot of fun and get us back into orienteering mode after 
the summer break. 
 
The State League Events took us to a variety of 
areas including Wagga Wagga, Lithgow, Goulburn on 
a few occasions including the Australian 3 Days, 
Orange for QB3 and back again for the Xmas 5 Days 
and finishing with the NSW Championships at 
Tarago. 
 
The MetrO League was again a successful series of 
six rather than seven events.  Congratulations to all 
the winning teams.  Hopefully the Division 5 will 
continue to attract new members to participate as 
part of a club team rather than just as an individual. 
 
The Summer Series continues to grow with 
attendance from orienteers and also summer 
runners.  It's good to see some of these runners 
starting to join 
clubs and compete in other events. 

 
This year also saw an increase in attendance at 
mountain bike orienteering.  They had a series of 
events as well as the successful NSW 
Championships at Sunny Corner near Lithgow.  Well 
worth the effort of borrowing my son’s bike to have a 
go. 
 
The Annual Presentation Dinner was held at a new 
venue in Turramurra.  Awards were presented for 
State League, MetrO > League, Junior Awards as 
well as the major Interclub and personal Trophies. A 
few orienteers enjoyed dancing the night away as 
well as coming in a variety of dress from formal to 
outback. 
 
The NSW Schools team  was again successful at the 
Australian Schools Championships 
 
May Orienteering in the year 2003 be as successful 
as that in 2002 and may the new President enjoy the 
role as much as I have and see as many exciting 
changes to the sport but above all may the 
membership continue to increase. 
 
Judi Hay 
__________________________________________
_ 
TREASURER 
I don’t normally submit a report as I figure the 
numbers usually “speak for themselves”.  However 
this year is a bit different so I will jot a few notes. 
 
First please let me assure everyone that both the 
President and Treasurer stepping down at the same 
time in no way reflects the finances of the 
Association, they’re fine!!  Judy has been in her 
position for 5 years and believes it is right to roll 
people over after a period. I have held my portfolio 
for 6 years and leave for the reason that I am simply 
so tired of driving up and down the F3.  
 
I am also content that now is a reasonable time to 
leave while the association’s finances are stable and 
I have achieved most of the things that I set out to 
do.  Whilst in any one year there may be a cash 
surplus or deficit, if you bracket together a couple of 
years then they usually balance out creating a stable 
environment. 
 
In rough chronological order the changes whilst I 
have been treasurer include: 
 
-  The elimination of keeping separate accounts for 
Belanglo, juniors, etc. All funds are now pooled and 
dished out according to the annual budget.  
Eliminating accounts allowed the association’s 
incomes and expenditures to be summarised on a 
single page thus making for easy reading. 
 
-  Collating each year’s result onto a spreadsheet has 
made for easy budgeting of upcoming years.  An 
effort was made to ensure that a separate term 
deposit was set up to provide for the PO’s Long 
Service Leave.  This account is monitored and 
topped up annually to keep the account close to the 
provision required. 
 
-  All incomes and expenditures are now channelled 
through the books for transparency. 
 
-  A couple of years ago GST was introduced fairly 
seamlessly thanks to Dave’s understanding and 
increased attention. 
 
-  Sportident was purchased, note however that the 
funds were donated in one year then spent in the 
next thus introducing variation to the budget for each 



year.   Sportident hire equipment was bought back 
from the consortium earlier than planned in order to 
channel the earnings to the association. 
 
-  Laptops were purchased to complete the range of 
Sportident equipment 
 
-  The high cost of digitally printing short map runs is 
of concern to me.  Efforts have been initiated to bring 
this activity into the Association office in order to (1) 
lower the drain of funds from the Association and (2) 
introduce increased flexibility.  
 
On a cash flow basis, most of the association’s 
earnings occur in the second half of the year, 
likewise the government grant doesn’t appear until 
December.  The association has sufficient funds in 
the working account to cover this skewed cash flow 
and to ensure that activities can continue for about 
12months should there be any problem with the 
government funding.  As I said, things are nicely set 
up at the moment that should make it fairly easy for a 
new treasurer to step into the role. 
 
Peter Newton 
__________________________________________
_ 
COACHING 
Coaching Accreditation:   4 new level 1 coaches 
were accredited in 2002, whilst the total number of 
accredited at year end stood at 26 level 1 and 1 level 
2.  Currently 3 people are working on the practical 
aspect of their level 1 accreditation requirements. 
The usual, annual, level 1 course was not held during 
the year with the next being scheduled for 2003.  The 
Professional Officer and part-time Development 
Officer conducted several level 0 courses in 2003. 
 
Association Training Weekend:  The Association 
Training Weekend had a disappointing level of 
support with about 20 people in attendance.  The 
weekend has not been programmed in 2003. 
 
Squads:  The Junior Squad continues to operate 
successfully and is enthusiastically supported by the 
squad members.  In late 2002 a Senior Squad was 
formed with the assistance of Linda Sesta. 
 
John Porter 
__________________________________________
_ 
DEVELOPMENT 
The Association’s Operational Plan is divided into 2 
parts: Specific Projects and Procedural Activities 
2002 Highlights are shown below. 
 
Specific Activities/Projects 
-  Newton & Weller attended a directors’ course – as 
a direct result, we conducted a Risk Management 
assessment (not previously planned) 
-  An outline paper on strategic objectives was 
prepared – this underlies our broad management 
approach. 
-  We have continued liaison with State Forests, but  
the response is slow 
-  We have initiated a JWOC application for NSW 
(2007) 
-  A NSW Senior Squad was formed 
-  A Major Events Organiser’s Guide was prepared 
-  An outline promotional strategy was prepared (but 
promotion needs a lot more work) 
-  Media coverage of events received minimal 
attention from the Association 
 
Procedural Activities 
-  Only 2 Association meetings were held; none in 
regional centres 

-  National League needs to be promoted – a 
newsletter article perhaps? 
-  Add task “Maintain Senior Squad” for 2003 and 
beyond 
-  Search for  new areas - could be supplemented by 
re-use of old areas 
-  Attendance at OA committees – has NSW been 
sufficiently active? 
-  Schools Information Booklet – do we maintain this? 
-  Junior Diary system – general awareness needs to 
be increased 
-  An e-bulletin was added to NSW publications 
-  Low, if any, Ski-O activity 
-  MTBO growing strongly – considerable effort by 
Lynn Dabbs & Frank Assenza 
 
Mike Weller 
__________________________________________
_ 
NEWSLETTER 
It has once again been great fun writing the OANSW 
newsletter. The five editions have gone out on time 
and have been well received by the readership. 
 
The newsletter provides excellent communication, 
carrying results, administrative messages, event 
details and the odd interesting story on what is 
happening in the orienteering world. 
 
As in the past the Dave Lotty has acted as results 
coordinator and also added items of relevance from 
OA as well as from OANSW 
 
Ron Pallas 
__________________________________________
_ 
PROMOTION 
2002 has been a year of major development for 
Orienteering. 
  
.  Mountain Bike orienteering has been the success 
story of the year.  MD is the fastest growing club and 
presents a very competitive series of events in the 
annual calendar.  
 
.  Many of the clubs who sent representatives to the 
CORPSE course run by Ted Mulherin are now 
running on maps generated by that software.  These 
volunteers are an asset to their clubs and hence 
orienteering.  
 
.  The OANSW e-Bulletin is now up and running 
thanks to Neville Fathers. This service compliments 
the OANSW web site and gives orienteers up-to-date 
information every week.  It is also a link with email 
newsletters from other states.  
 
.  Summer Series entries are increasing rapidly and 
there has been some flow-over into club membership 
and bush running.  
 
.  Sportident was used by most clubs to run events 
and the expertise generated by that use is a credit to 
Ron Pallas and the clubs themselves.  
 
.  The Winter series has consolidated its position in 
the Orienteering Calendar thanks to the efforts of Ian 
Miller.  The best promoting of orienteering comes 
from the public's exposure to a variety of well run 
events.  
 
.  Most clubs ran Come And Try It events.  These 
events are essential to attract newcomers to the 
sport.  
 
.  The MetrO League competition is well supported by 
club teams and has increased numbers of EOD 



runners; another promotional opportunity at a 
competitive event handy to the local community. 
 .  The State League events provide opportunities for 
clubs to use local press as well as providing a venue 
for the promotion of our elite orienteers.  
 
With our eyes to the future, we need to consider a 
number of aspects of orienteering 
 
.  The position of Part Time Development Officer 
needs to be maintained.  This position, more than 
any other, takes orienteering to the public.  The load 
should be shared by a number of orienteers with a 
variety of skills.  
 
.  With event venues and results available to all on 
the web, it will become more difficult to convince 
runners to become members of clubs.  This is a 
concern of all states, and already some are watching 
their memberships fall.  The Summer Series has 
more new runners than any other event and 
organisers are making a concerted effort to attract 
those runners to join a club.  
 
.  Volunteers largely run orienteering.  It is our 
responsibility to appreciate the contributions of those 
volunteers by assisting them in the gaining of skills 
and constantly taking into consideration their 
workload.  
 
.  OANSW Promotional materials are always 
available and should be visible at all events.  Every 
club should have a promotions officer to take the 
strain off setters and organisers.  
 
.  Lastly, we must remember that most Orienteers 
join a club because they know someone who 
orienteers.  Sell your sport to your friends and 
acquaintances.  
Our strength is in our commitment to our healthy and 
challenging sport, and our willingness to encourage 
others to join us.  
 
Lyn Malmgron 
__________________________________________
_ 
SCHOOLS 
Congratulations to the Schools Team on their nail 
biting win at the National Schools Championships at 
Wilpena SA.  Thanks go to Nick Dent and Hillary 
Wood for their capable management of the team.   
Their experience will be invaluable to whoever takes 
their place in 2003.  Thanks also to the parents who 
supported the juniors in their fundraising and by 
getting them to events and training.  
 
Support for the Junior Awards (Waratah, Banksia and 
Wattle) continues to increase with over 50 awards 
made at the Annual Presentation Dinner. 
  
The Part Time Development Officer has worked with 
a number of schools in Sydney West.  These groups 
included a Secondary Gifted and Talented Class and 
a Geography class.  
 
Sydney West and Sydney South West both held a 
Schools Gala Day with over 300 primary children 
attending.  There are now four school regions holding 
their own Gala Days with support from local clubs.   
 
For many, these events are a lead-up to the NSW 
Schools Orienteering Championships.  In 2003 the 
NSW Schools Championships were held in 
conjunction with a State League event to display a 
more competitive environment for first-time 
competitors. This seems to have been successful 
with an increase in the numbers of junior competitors, 
and a good promotional opportunity for older 

orienteers to see the novice juniors who participate at 
a school level.  
Thank you to Dave Lotty and John Porter for their 
continued support in training the Junior Squad and to 
the parents of all juniors for their efforts in getting 
young orienteers to events.  
 
Lyn Malmgron  
             
TECHNICAL 
1. Standard of Events  
Twelve Major events were held in 2002, comprising 
the NSW Championships and 11 other NSW State 
League Events.   The events were all of a high 
standard and no courses had to be cancelled due to 
organisational problems. 
 
2. Controller Accreditation. 
Currently there are 61 accredited controllers, 51 men 
and 10 women, of whom 3 are IOF Event 
Consultants, 8 are Level 3, 19 Level 2, and 31 Level 
1.  
 
3. OFA Technical Committee. 
The OANSW was represented at Technical 
Committee meeting held at Goulburn during the 
Australian 3 Days at Easter. 
 
4. OANSW Technical Manual 
Various revisions were made to the OANSW Manual 
to reflect changes at a National level and to ensure 
that the manual meets the needs and demands of 
NSW  orienteers.  Updating of the Manual will 
continue on an ongoing basis and the current version 
will be maintained on the Association Web Site.   
 
5. Technical Courses. 
5.1   No Controllers courses were conducted in 2002.  
Future courses will be conducted using the syllabus 
developed by OA and approved by the Australian 
Sports Commission for the NOAS Level 1 Officiating 
Course (Controller Accreditation). 
5.2   A Sportident Users course was conducted by 
Ron Pallas. 
5.3   An Introduction to CORPSE course planning 
software was conducted by Ted Mulherin. 
 
Dick Ogilvie 
__________________________________________
_ 
MEMBERSHIPS 2002 
 F   S      J A T 
BF 15 9    1 25 
BN 21 23    3 47 
CC   6 5   11 
GO 37 31 2 1 71 
GS  8 2  15 25 
IK 21 11  3 35 
KN 2 8  8 18 
MD 8 5  18 31 
NC 33 14 2 23 72 
NT  9 2  15 26 
SH 14 4  2 20 
UR 17  13  2 32 
WH 14 16  6 36 
WR 10 3   13 
Associated Groups      1 

___ ___ _ __          ___
 215 146 4 97          463 

 
Junior Senior Masters Total 

Male 174   73 342 589 
Female 132   46 223 401 
 ___ ___ ___ ___ 
 306 119 565 990 
 
Previous Years  
1998 439 (377 renewals) 1004 



1999 427 (365 renewals)   936 
2000 428 (364 renewals)    905 
2001 452 (348 renewals)   954 
2002 463 (362 renewals)   990 
            
EVENTS 2002 
National Events 
 AUS 3 Days   3 2818 
 Prologue/Fam Relay  1   282  
                 
     4 3100  
 
Major Events 
"A" Events 
 NSW Champs   1   389   
"B" Events 
 NFL Events   4   739 
"C" Events 
 NSW Major Events   9 2325 
   __ ____ 
    14 3453 (247) 
Minor Events 
"D" Events 
 MetrO League   6 1117 (186) 

Minor Weekend 19 1288 (68) 
Xmas 5 Days   5 1523 (305) 

"E" Events 
 Summer Twilight 22 2762 (126) 
   __ ____   
   44 6690 (152) 
 
Grand Total  70 13243 (189) 
 
Club (Regional) Events 103 4362 
MTBO Events    9   493 (55)    
 
Previous Years  
1997 77   8178 (106) 
1998 69   7901 (120) 
1999 69 10409 (151) AUS Champs 
2000 74 10579 (143) 2 x Xmas 5 Days 
2001 61   8377 (137) 
2002 70 13243 (189) AUS 3 + Xmas 5  
__________________________________________
_ 
STATE CHAMPIONS 2002 
The NSW Championships were held near Tarago 
(“Snow’s Hill”) on 8 September. 
Organiser  Kathy Herrmann 
for  Big Foot Orienteers 
Planner  Paul Marsh 
Controller  Ian Prosser ACT  
 
W-10 Brianne Stewart SH 
W-12 Belinda Lawford ACT 
 Emily Prudhoe  CC resident (3) 
W-14 Heather Harding ACT 
 Kim Van Netten  NC resident (3) 
W-16 Sophie Barker  ACT 
 Claire Dawson SH resident (2) 
W-18 Alice Prudhoe CC 
W-20 Phoebe Dent CC 
W21 Jo Allison  ACT 
 Orla Murray UR resident (4) 
W35 Jenny Bourne ACT 

Linda Sesta UR resident (2)   
W40 Sarah Garnett UR  
W45 Vicki Wilmott IK 
W50 Val Hodsdon SH 
W55 Jenny Hawkins ACT 
 Jean Baldwin GS resident (2) 
W60 Anne Ingwerson ACT 
 Janet Morris GO 
W65 Maureen Ogilvie UR 
M/W0pen Lauren Stewart SH 
 
M-10 Ian Lawford ACT 
 Steve Darvodelsky BF resident (2)  

M-12 Joshua Blatchford NC 
M-14 Sebastian Froude IK  
M-16 Daniel Orr  CC 
M-18 Julian Dent CC 
M-20 Clinton Russell NC 
M21 David Shepherd ACT 
 Jostein Anderson UR resident (2) 
M35  Geoff Lawford ACT 

Robert Vincent NC resident (2) 
M40 Michael Burton BF 
M45 Nick Dytlewski IK 
M50 John Oliver WR  
M55 Leigh Privett VIC 
 Dave Lotty UR resident (2) 
M60 Darryl Erbacher ACT 

John Hodsdon SH resident (4) 
M65 Pauli Piiroinen  ACT 
 Barry Hanlon WH resident (3)  
M70 Kevin Paine ACT  

Brian Johnson GO resident (3) 
__________________________________________
_ 
STATE NIGHT CHAMPIONS 2002 
The NSW Night Championships were held rear 
Goulburn ("Sooley Valley") on 4 May 
Organiser  James Landon-Smith   
for Garingal Orienteers 
Planner   James Merchant    
Controller Ron Junghans   
 
W-14 Heather Harding ACT 
 Kim Van Netten NC resident (2) 
W21 Jo Allison  ACT 
 Sheralee Bailey BN resident (2)  
W35 Joanna Parr BF 
W40 Carol Harding ACT 
W45 Robyn Pallas CC 
W50 Val Hodsdon SH 
W55 Bryony Cox GO  
W60 Christa Schafer GO 
W65 Maureen Ogilvie UR 
M/Wopen Christine Curtin BN 
 
M-12 Jamie Van Netten NC 
M-16 Daniel Orr  CC 
M21 David Shepherd ACT 
 Glenn Meyer SH resident (2) 
M40 Alex Stollznow BN 
M45 Robert Prentice SH 
M50 Gordon Wilson BN 
M55 Dave Lotty UR 
M60 Darryl Erbacher ACT 
 John Hodsdon SH resident (2) 
M65 Barry Hanlon WH 
M70 Mal Stewart GO 
__________________________________________
_ 
STATE RELAY CHAMPIONS 2002 
The NSW Relay Championships were held near 
Goulburn ("Sooley Valley") on 5 May. 
Organiser  James Wells 
For Garingal Orienteers 
Planner  Janet Morris  
Controller  Neil Schafer 
 
MW-12 cancelled 
 
W13-16 Southern Highlands (Claire Dawson, Jayde 
Livingstone, Lauren Stewart) 
W17-20 Bushflyers ACT 
W21 Bennelong Northside (Sheralee Bailey, 
Christine Curtin, Tracy Bluett) 
W35 Uringa/Central Coast (Maria Orr, Lisa 
Lampe, Sarah Garnett) 
W45 Southern Highlands (Val Hodsdon, Sandra 
Stewart, Lyn Malmgron)  
W55 Garingal (Beverley Johnson, Anne Stewart, 
Christa Schafer) 



 
M13-16 Uringa (Adrian Steele, Jeremy Steele, 
Bronwyn Steele) 
M21 Big Foot (Paul Marsh, Mike Burton, Paul 
Darvodelsky) 
M45 Bennelong Northside (Gordon Wilson, 
Rodney Parkin, Melvyn Cox) 
M55 Garingal (Ross Barr, Jim Merchant, Ron 
Junghans) 
__________________________________________
_ 
STATE MTBO CHAMPIONS 2002 
The NSW MTBO Championships were held near 
Lithgow (“Sunny Cornerl”) on 8 September. 
Organiser  Lynn Dabbs 
for  Mountain Devils MTBO Club 
Planner  James Lithgow 
Controller  Paul Prudhoe 
 
Wopen Julie Quinn ACT 
 Alison Curtin - resident (5) 
W50 Parissa Poulis ACT 
 Judi Hay  BN resident (2) 
M-18 David Meyer SH 
Mopen Alex Randall VIC 
 Anthony Darr BF resident (4) 
M40 David Hatley MD 
M50 Paul Haynes MD  
__________________________________________
_ 
STATE TEAMS 2002 
Australian Schools Championships 
W16+ Claire Dawson SH 
 Clare Murphy UR 
 Alice Prudhoe   CC  

Kirrilee Russell   NC 
M16+ Julian Dent  CC 

David Meyer   SH 
Matt Parton  GS 
Matt Woodward NT 

W-15 Madeleine Lewin NC 
 Jayde Livingstone SH 
 Bronwyn Steele UR 
 Kim Van Netten NC 
M-15 Tim Dawson SH 
 Tim Denham SH 

Sebastian Froude   IK 
 Liam Parton  GS 
 
Australian Championships 
W21 Sheralee Bailey BN 
 Phoebe Dent CC 
 Orla Murray UR 
M21 Andrew Hill WH 

Ian Meyer  SH 
Eric Morris BN 

 
Honour Team 
W-10 Brianne Stewart SH 

Krystal Livingstone SH 
W-12 Emily Prudhoe CC 
W-14 Bronwyn Steele UR 

Kim Van Netten NC 
W-18 Kirrilee Russell NC 
W-20 Briohny Davey WR 

Phoebe Dent CC 
W35 Linda Sesta UR  
W40 Lisa Lampe UR 
W45 Debbie Davey WR 

Robyn Pallas CC 
Julia Prudhoe CC 

W50 Lynn Dabbs WH 
Judi Hay  BN 
Val Hodsdon SH 

W55 Jean Baldwin GS 
W60 Janet Morris GO 

Christa Schaefer GO 
W65 Maureen Ogilvie UR 

W70 Anne Stewart GO 
 
M-10 Luke Yager NC 
M-14 Sebastian Froude IK 
M-16 Matt Parton GS 
M-18 Julian Dent CC 

David Meyer SH 
Matt Woodward NT 

M-20 Steve Todkill NC 
Clinton Russell NC 

M35 Jock Davis BF 
M40 Rob Vincent NC 
M45 Melvyn Cox BN 
M50 Gordon Wilson BN 
M55 Steve Flick BN 

Terry Bluett BN 
Dave Lotty UR 

M60 Ted Mulherin WH 
M65 Barry Hanlon WH 
M70 Brian Johnson GO 

Mal Stewart GO 
M75 Neil Schafer GO 
__________________________________________
_ 
ORIENTEERS OF THE YEAR 2002 
W-10 Brianne Stewart SH 
W-12A Emily Prudhoe CC 
W-16A Kim Van Netten NC 
W-18A Kirrilee Russell NC 
W-20A Briohny Davey WR 
W-20B Alison Curby IK 
W21A Sheralee Bailey BN 
W21AS Melissa Carins GO 
W21B Lisa Punzet NC 
W35A Debbie Cox BN 
W35AS Maria Orr  CC 
W35B Carolyn Chalmers NC 
W40A Lisa Lampe UR 
W45A Robyn Pallas CC 
W45AS Lyn Malmgron SH 
W50A Judi Hay  BN 
W55A Jean Baldwin GS 
W60A Janet Morris GO 
W65A Maureen Ogilvie UR 
 
M-10A Luke Yager NC 
M-12A Sam Breese WR 
M-14A Liam Parton GS 
M-16A Daniel Orr  CC 
M-18A Matt Woodward NT 
M21A Ian Meyer  SH 
M21AS Doug Jay  IK 
M21AX Ian Rigby  NC 
M21B Osric Van Aggele BN 
M35A Jock Davis BF   
M35AS David Green WH 
M35B Stephen Ward GO 
M40A Geoff Peel NC 
M45A Nick Dytlewski IK  
M45AS Russell Rigby NC 
M45B Mark Wright UR 
M50A Gordon Wilson BN 
M55A Steve Flick BN 
M55AS Kevin Williams WH 
M60A John Hodsdon SH 
M65A Ian Hassall KO 
M70A Brian Johnson GO  
 
 
 
 
 
 
__________________________________________
_ 
NSW INTERCLUB 2002 
1   Central Coast, Goldseekers, Uringa 1078 
2   Newcastle   902 



3   Southern Highlands, Wagga and Riverina   820 
4   Garingal   635 
5   Bennelong Northside  597 
6   Western and Hills, Knox Ridgerunners    
416 
7   Illawarra Kareelah  311 
8   Big Foot   184 
9   Northern Tablelands  156 
10  Mountain Devils   3 
__________________________________________
_ 
AUSTRALIAN CHAMPIONSHIPS 2002 
The Australian Championships were held at Wilpena 
SA  ("Mannawarra") on 5 October. 
 
Firsts 
W-10A BrianneStewart SH 
W-14B Lauren Stewart SH 
W35AS Barbara Hill GO 
W45A Julia Prudhoe CC 
W45B Dianne Van Netten NC 
W55A Lynn Dabbs WH 
W65A Maureen Ogilvie UR 
W70A Anne Stewart GO 
M-18A Julian Dent CC 
M-18B Adrian Steele UR 
M35B Aldo Sesta UR 
M50A Gordon Wilson  BN 
 
Seconds 
W-18B Elsie baker  NT 
W35B Vicki Livingstone SH 
W55A Jean Baldwin GS 
M18A David Meyer SH 
M-18B Andrew Moore WR 
M21A Wayne Pepper BN 
M35AS Tony Hill  GO 
M35B Greg Robinson WR 
M45AS Russell Rigby NC 
M75A Neil Schafer GO  
 
Thirds 
W-10A Emily Prudhoe CC 
W-20A Phoebe Dent CC 
W21AS Christine Curtin BN 
W21B Lisa Punzet NC 
W35B Lyn Robinson WR 
W45B Carolyn Chalmers NC 
M-18B Cameron Davey WR 
M21AS Paul Darvodelsky BF 
M45A Nick Wilmott UR 
M45AS Robert Spry BN 
M70A Brian Johnson GO 
 
OFA Shield (overall Points) 
1 SA  54points 
2 NSW  44  
3 VIC  42 
 
Ambassadors Trophy (W21 Teams) 
1 ACT  139-34 
2 TAS  164-58 
3 WA  182-10 
 
Silva Trophy (M21 Teams) 
1 ACT  289-19 
2 WA  295-21 
__________________________________________
_ 
AUSTRALIAN RELAY CHAMPIONSHIPS 2002 
The Australian Relay Championships were held near 
Wilpena SA ("Kangaroo Creek") on 3 October. 
 
Firsts 
M-20A NSW (David Meyer, Julian Dent, Clinton 
Russell) 
M45A NSW (Nick Dytlewski, Melvyn Cox, Nick 
Wilmott) 

M55A NSW (Terry Bluett, Dick Ogilvie, Dave 
Lotty) 
 
Seconds 
M-16A NSW (Pat Murphy, Matt Parton, Daniel 
Orr) 
W-20A NSW (Briohny Davey, Catherine Murphy, 
Alice Prudhoe) 
M21AS NSW (Paul Darvodelsky, Wayne Pepper, 
Andrew Wisniewski) 
W35A NSW (Linda Sesta, Lisa Lampe, Sarah 
Garnett) 
M45A NSW (Geoff Todkill, Alec Watt, Alex 
Davey) 
W45A NSW (Hilary Wood, Debbie Davey, Julia 
Prudhoe) 
W45B NSW (Lyn Malmgron, Sandra Stewart, 
Pauline Moore) 
 
Thirds 
M/W-12A NSW (Tamara Orr, Emily Prudhoe, Jamie 
Van Netten) 
W-20A NSW (Felicity Brown, Kirrilee Russell, Lucy 
McGarva) 
M50A NSW (Gordon Wilson, Nick Dent, Eric 
Baker) 
W50A NSW (Judi Hay, Lynn Dabbs, Janelle 
McGarva) 
 
Xanthorrhoea Trophy (Interstate Pointscore) 
1 SA   33points 
2 NSW  26 
3 VIC  19 
__________________________________________
_ 
AUSTRALIAN SCHOOLS CHAMPIONSHIPS 2001 
The Australian Schools Championships were held 
near Canberra ("" and “”) on 2/3 October. 
 
INDIVIDUAL 
Seconds 
M-16+ David Meyer SH 
 
INDIVIDUAL TEAMS 
Firsts 
M16+ NSW (David Meyer, Matt Woodward, 
Julian Dent)  
Thirds 
W16+ NSW (Kirrilee Russell, Claire Dawson, 
Clare Murphy) 
 
RELAYS  
Firsts 
M16+ NSW (Julian Dent, Matt Woodward, David 
Meyer)  
W16+ NSW (Kirrilee Russell, Claire Dawson, 
Alice Prudhoe) 
Seconds 
M-15 NSW (Tim Denham, Tim Dawson, 
Sebastian Froude) 
Thirds 
W-15 NSW (Bronwyn Steele, Kim Van Netten, 
Jayde Livingstone) 
 
OVERALL 
1 NSW 43 
2 SA 36 
 VIC 36 

TAS 36 
 
AUSTRALIAN HONOUR TEAM 
M16+ Julian Dent CC 

David Meyer SH  
  Kirrilee Russell NC 
__________________________________________
_ 
AUSTRALIAN SHORT CHAMPIONSHIPS 2002 



The Australian Short Championships were held near 
Cooma ACT (“Guinea Creek”) on 6 April 
 
Firsts 
M-20A Peter Preston NC 
 
Thirds  
W-20A Phoebe Dent  CC 
 

AUSTRALIAN MTBO CHAMPIONSHIPS 2002 
The Australian MTBO Championships were held near 
Nagambie VIC (“Whroo”) on  
 
No NSW placegetters 
__________________________________________
_ 
AUSTRALIAN TEAMS 2002 
Australian Teams were selected to contest the 
AUS/NZL Challenge in NZL in January, World Junior 
Championships in ESP in July, World  Cup events in 
BEL SUI NOR SWE HUN CZE in June July and 
September and APOC in CAN in August.   NSW 
orienteers in the teams were:  
 
AUS/NZL Team 
W35 Deborah Cox  BN 
W45   Judi Hay  BN  
W50  Lynn Dabbs WH 

Val Hodgson  SH 
W55  Jean Baldwin  GS  
W60  Janet Morris  GO 
W65  Maureen Ogilvie  UR  
M-18  David Meyer SHN 
M-20  Peter Preston NC 

Clinton Russell  NC  
M21  Eric Morris  BN,  

Rob Preston  NC 
M35  Mark Freeman  GS 
M45 Eric Baker  NT 

James Lithgow  GO  
M50  Ian McKenzie UR  
M55  Dave Lotty  UR 
M60  Frank Anderson  UR 

John Hodgson  SH  
M65  Frank Assenza  BN 

Barry Hanlon  WH 
Ian Hassall  IK, 

M70 Brian Johnson  GO 
 
JWOC Team 

Phoebe Dent CC 
Julian Dent CC 
Peter Preston NC   

 
World Cup Team 
 Tracy Bluett BN 
 Orla Murray UR 

Robert Preston NC 
 

APOC Team 
 Eric Morris BN 
__________________________________________
_  
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